

**Miljøministeriet** Miljøstyrelsen

Direct effects of pesticides and pesticide metabolites on the CatSper Ca2+-channel in human sperm - A novel test method for endocrine disrupting effects

Pesticide Research no. 217

February 2024

Publisher: The Danish Environmental Protection Agency

Authors: Michala R. Birch<sup>1,2</sup>, Mathias Johansen<sup>1,2</sup>, Niels E. Skakkebæk<sup>1,2</sup>, Anna-Maria Andersson<sup>1,2</sup>, Anders Rehfeld<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Growth and Reproduction, Copenhagen University Hospital, Rigshospitalet, Denmark. <sup>2</sup>International Center for Research and Research Training in Endocrine Disruption of Male Reproduction and Child Health (EDMaRC), Rigshospitalet, University of Copenhagen, Denmark.

#### ISBN: 978-87-7038-590-9

The Danish Environmental Protection Agency publishes reports and papers about research and development projects within the environmental sector, financed by the Agency. The content of this publication do not necessarily represent the official views of the Danish Environmental Protection Agency. By publishing this report, the Danish Environmental Protection Agency was an important contribution to the related discourse on Danish environmental policy.

Sources must be acknowledged.

### Contents

1.	Preface and Acknowledgements	5			
2.	Abstract	6			
3.	Introduction	7			
3.1	Human pesticide exposure	7			
3.2	Adverse effects on time-to-pregnancy	7			
3.3	CatSper mediated Ca <sup>2+</sup> -signaling and male fertility	8			
3.4	Aim of the study	9			
4.	Materials and methods	10			
4.1	Reagents and chemicals	10			
4.2	Semen samples and ethical approval	10			
4.3	Purification of motile sperm cells	10			
4.4	Measurement of changes in [Ca <sup>2+</sup> ] <sub>i</sub>	11			
4.5	Assessment of dose-response relations	11			
4.6	Measurement of changes in pH <sub>i</sub>	12			
4.7	Assessment of acrosome reaction	12			
4.8	Assessment of penetration into viscous medium	13			
4.9	Assessment of sperm viability	13			
4.10	Statistical analysis	13			
5.	Results	15			
5.1	Assessment of changes in [Ca <sup>2+</sup> ] <sub>i</sub> in human sperm after pesticide exposure	15			
5.2	Dose-response relations	19			
5.3	Effect on CatSper	21			
5.4	Inhibition of progesterone and PGE <sub>1</sub> -induced Ca <sup>2+</sup> -signals	22			
5.5	Effects on Ca <sup>2+</sup> -mediated sperm functions and viability	23			
5.6	Mixture effect of the active pesticides	25			
6.	Discussion	29			
7.	Conclusions	33			
8.	References	34			
Appendi	x 1 – Supplemental material	40			
Appendix	(1.1 - Table S1	40			
Appendix 1.2 - Table S2					
Appendix 1.3 - Table S3					
Appendix 1.4 - Table S4					
Appendix	1.5 - Figure F1	47			
Appendix	1.6 - Figure F2	48			

# 1. Preface and Acknowledgements

The presented investigation "Direct effects of pesticides and pesticide metabolites on the CatSper Ca<sup>2+</sup>-channel in human sperm - A novel test method for endocrine disrupting effects" was a study elucidating the effects of 53 different pesticides and pesticide metabolites on Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells and Ca<sup>2+</sup>-regulated sperm cell functions important for successful fertilization.

The project was financed by the Danish Environmental Protection Agency (Miljøstyrelsen) and was carried out in the period July 2019 to June 2022 at Department of Growth and Reproduction, Rigshospitalet. The overall progress of the project was coordinated by Anna-Maria Andersson. Niels Erik Skakkebæk assisted Anna-Maria Andersson in the overall project management and Anders Rehfeld was responsible for the daily coordination of the project as well as the day-to-day laboratory work. Michala Rosa Birch assisted Anders Rehfeld with data analysis and drafts for publishing in scientific journals. Due to delays of the laboratory work during the global corona pandemic data with satisfying quality from the computer assisted microscopic analysis of sperm cell motility have not been yet obtained.

This project would like to acknowledge our lab technician Sissel Marie Bredesen for the enormous experimental work she has done during all three years of the project. Likewise, we would like to thank Mathias Johansen for assisting with the data treatment during his employment at Department of Growth and Reproduction, Rigshospitalet as well as Kristian Almstrup. Their involvement ensured the progress of the project during the corona lockdown in 2020.

Furthermore, the project would like to acknowledge the advisory board for "Sundhed og Pesticider" ("Health and pesticides") for very constructive discussions of the project, and in particular senior researcher Jorid Birkelund Sørli from Det Nationale Forskningscenter for Arbejdsmiljø (NFA) and Stine Jensen from the Danish EPA for their thorough reading of this report, constructive comments and suggestions. Finally, we would like to acknowledge Henrik Frølich Brødsgaard at Danish EPA for the good collaboration during the project period.

The advisory group and the Danish Environmental Protection Agency have had no influence on the presentation and interpretation of the results and the report's conclusion.

### 2. Abstract

During the last decades human fertility rates have been declining globally (Skakkebaek *et al.*, 2015; Skakkebæk *et al.*, 2022) and one in six couples need fertility treatment to conceive. Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling mediated by the sperm specific CatSper channel controls sperm cell functions necessary for successful fertilization and males with mutations in CatSper-subunits are sterile. Multiple endocrine disrupting chemicals have been found to interfere with normal Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells through an activation of the promiscuous CatSper channel, thereby affecting sperm cell functions such as the acrosome reaction and sperm penetration. Therefore, the exposure of human sperm cells to different endocrine disrupting chemicals has been suspected to be a contributing factor to sperm cell dysfunction and the widespread male infertility.

In this study we investigated 53 pesticides for their ability to interfere with CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling and function in human sperm cells. The effects of the pesticides on Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells were evaluated using a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-fluorometric assay. Effects via CatSper were assessed using the specific CatSper inhibitor RU1968. Effects on human sperm function and viability were assessed using an image cytometry-based acrosome reaction assay and the modified Kremer's sperm-mucus penetration assay. We found that 28 of 53 pesticides induced Ca2+signals in human sperm cells at 10 µM. The majority of these 28 active pesticides induced Ca2+signals through the CatSper channel and interfered with subsequent Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by the two endogenous CatSper ligands progesterone and prostaglandin E1. Multiple active pesticides were found to affect Ca2+-mediated sperm functions and viability at 10 µM. Since 10 µM is a rather high concentration for a single compound in a physiological context, we investigated the effects of low nM dose mixtures of the active pesticides alone or in combination with other environmental chemicals. These mixtures were found to significantly induce Ca2+-signals and inhibit Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced subsequently by progesterone and prostaglandin E<sub>1</sub>. Our results show that pesticides, both alone and in low nM dose mixtures, interfere with normal Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells in vitro at concentrations that could be of physiological relevance. However, biomonitoring of pesticides in relevant matrices such as blood and reproductive fluids is very limited and the effects of real time human pesticide exposure on human sperm cells and fertility thus remains largely unknown. To which extent current levels of human pesticide exposure affect the chances of a successful fertilization in humans in vivo needs further research.

### 3. Introduction

Pesticidal products are frequently used in agriculture for plant protection, but pesticides can also occur in biocidal products used to control organisms harmful to human or animal health (European Commission, 2021a, b). The environmental pesticide pollution is well documented, and pollution has been reported in water, soil and indoor as well as outdoor air (Stephenson and Solomon, 2007; Rathore and Nollet, 2019). Furthermore, the widespread use of pesticidal products in agriculture has resulted in pesticide residues being present in numerous food products today (Cabrera and Pastor, 2021). Therefore, most humans are likely to experience a continuous pesticide exposure mainly through the dietary intake of fruits, vegetables, and grains (Oates and Cohen, 2011; Nougadère *et al.*, 2012; Jensen *et al.*, 2015; Winter, 2015; Chiu *et al.*, 2018).

### 3.1 Human pesticide exposure

Several commonly used as well as banned or severely restricted pesticides have been detected in human matrices in numerous biomonitoring studies all across Europe (Heudorf et al., 2006; Ye et al., 2008; Saoudi et al., 2014; Dereumeaux et al., 2016; Koureas et al., 2016; Ramos et al., 2017; Béranger et al., 2018, 2020; Norén et al., 2020; Hardy et al., 2021). These biomonitoring studies include the measurement of organophosphorous and pyrethroid insecticide metabolites in urine specimens of the general population in Germany (Heudorf et al., 2006) and Sweden (Norén et al., 2020) and measurement of the serum distribution of banned organochlorine pesticides of the general population in France (Saoudi et al., 2014), Greece (Koureas et al., 2016), and Spain (Ramos et al., 2017). Furthermore, both banned and contemporary pesticides have been detected in hair samples from pregnant women (Béranger et al., 2018, 2020; Hardy et al., 2021). Pesticide metabolites from contemporary pesticides have similarly been detected in urine samples from pregnant women (Ye et al., 2008; Hardy et al., 2021). However, few biomonitoring studies measuring the concentration of contemporary pesticides and their metabolites in blood plasma have been conducted (Huen et al., 2012; Shi et al., 2021) and only one study has measured the concentration of a few selected pesticide metabolites in male reproductive fluids (Wang et al., 2021).

### 3.2 Adverse effects on time-to-pregnancy

Studies from the 1970s and 1980s showed that workers exposed to the pesticide DBCP became oligo- or azoospermic and had skewed sex ratio of offspring following cessation of exposure (Whorton *et al.*, 1979; Potashnik *et al.*, 1984). Though contemporary pesticides are designed to be nonpersistent and less toxic than the first generation pesticides currently replaced or severely restricted (World Health Organisation, 1990) they are still suspected to have adverse effects on human reproductive function (Sanborn *et al.*, 2007; Kim *et al.*, 2017). Recent studies found no association between pesticide exposure and altered semen parameters (Abell and Ernst, 2000; Oliva *et al.*, 2001), but several studies found an increased time-to-pregnancy among males exposed to pesticides (De Cock *et al.*, 1994; Curtis *et al.*, 1999; Petrelli and Figà-Talamanca, 2001; Sallmén *et al.*, 2003; Bretveld *et al.*, 2008). These findings could indicate negative effects on

sperm function, which are not related to standard semen parameters such as sperm count and morphology. Among females exposed to pesticides while trying to conceive, inconsistent results on time-to-pregnancy have been described (Larsen *et al.*, 1998; Thonneau *et al.*, 1999a, b; Abell *et al.*, 2000; Harley *et al.*, 2008). However, a recent study found that females consuming shellfish twice a week had a longer time-to-pregnancy, which increased with increasing serum levels of the pesticide metabolite p,p'-DDE among other environmental pollutants (Chevrier *et al.*, 2013).

### 3.3 CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling and male fertility

The last decades human fertility rates have been declining globally (Skakkebaek et al., 2015; Skakkebæk et al., 2022). One in six couples need fertility treatment to conceive (Agarwal et al., 2015) and intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI) where a sperm cell is injected directly into the egg cell is increasingly being used for in vitro fertilization (IVF) indicating a rise in human sperm dysfunction (Jain and Gupta, 2007; Kupka et al., 2014; Okhovati et al., 2015). Presently, the etiology of male infertility remains unknown in many cases (Olesen et al., 2017), but sperm defects or dysfunction, in particular impaired motility, are important contributing factors (Brown et al., 2019). For natural fertilization of the egg cell to occur, it is crucial that sperm cell functions are precisely controlled and triggered at the correct time in the correct order within the female reproductive tract (Publicover et al., 2007, 2008). Ca2+-signaling is a central regulator of sperm cell function in the transcriptionally silent sperm cell (Publicover et al., 2007). The sperm specific CatSper Ca2+-channel facilitates all channel mediated Ca2+-influx in human sperm cells (Publicover, 2017), where it is activated by the endogenous ligands progesterone and prostaglandins, prostaglandin E1 (PGE1) being the most potent (Lishko et al., 2011; Strünker et al., 2011). Progesterone and PGE1 employ distinct binding sites to activate CatSper (Strünker et al., 2011). Progesterone activates CatSper though  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -hydrolase domain-containing protein 2 (ABHD2), whereas PGE1 is believed to stimulate CatSper directly (Miller et al., 2016). Upon activation the intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>-concentration ([Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub>) increases rapidly through a CatSper mediated Ca2+-influx (Lishko et al., 2011; Strünker et al., 2011) regulating important sperm cell functions such as capacitation, sperm motility, chemotaxis towards the egg, and the acrosome reaction (Eisenbach and Giojalas, 2006; Publicover et al., 2007; Lishko et al., 2012). The CatSper channel is also weakly voltage dependent and can be activated by alkalization of the intracellular pH (pH<sub>i</sub>) (Brown et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2020). Studies have shown that impaired progesterone-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling is associated with lower rates of IVF success (Williams et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2019) and that males with mutations in CatSper-subunits are sterile (Williams et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2019), highlighting the importance of CatSper for normal male fertility.

Recent studies have found that human CatSper is promiscuous and can be activated by a variety of compounds including steroids (Rehfeld, 2020), signaling molecules (Brenker *et al.*, 2012), small molecules (Martins Da Silva *et al.*, 2017), and environmental chemicals including the banned pesticides lindane, p,p'-DDT, and its metabolite p,p'-DDE (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014), which was found to be associated with a longer time-to-pregnancy in Chevrier *et al.*, 2013. Several of these compounds have been found to activate CatSper through the binding site of progesterone (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014; Rehfeld *et al.*, 2016) or PGE<sub>1</sub> (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014; Birch *et al.*, 2021) on CatSper, act like endocrine disrupting chemicals (EDCs), and interfere with the normal CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling. In line with this, several studies have found that such interference with the normal CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling affects functional sperm responses such as the acrosome reaction and sperm motility (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014; Rehfeld *et al.*, 2018, 2020; Birch *et al.*, 2021). Therefore, exposure of human sperm cells to these EDCs is suspected to be a contributing factor to sperm cell dysfunction and the widespread male infertility.

### 3.4 Aim of the study

The purpose of this study was to investigate contemporary pesticides and pesticide metabolites for their ability to interfere with CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling and function in human sperm cells *in vitro*. As two currently banned pesticides lindane, p,p'-DDT, and its metabolite p,p'-DDE previously were found to interfere with the normal CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in our previous study (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014) we found it relevant to investigate a much larger group of pesticides and pesticide metabolites used currently.

In this study 53 pesticides, and pesticide metabolites were investigated for their effect on Ca<sup>2+</sup>signaling in human sperm and their pharmacological mode of action was characterized. The 53 pesticides and pesticide metabolites (Table 1 and Table S1) were chosen due to their occurrence in hair samples of pregnant woman in a recent environmental biomonitoring study (Béranger *et al.*, 2018) and/or due to the priority of the Danish EPA. In the following, both the pesticides and pesticide metabolites will be referred to as the "pesticides".

Pesticides and pesticide metabolites, which induced a significant  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals at a 10  $\mu$ M concentration in the initial screening were further investigated regarding their effects on human sperm motility and acrosome reaction. Finally, the cooperative action of the "active" pesticides, and pesticide metabolites in low concentration chemical mixtures were investigated.

### 4. Materials and methods

### 4.1 Reagents and chemicals

All pesticides were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (MO, USA), except milbemectin A4 and milbemectin A3, which were purchased from Bionordika (Herlev, Denmark); metofluthrin, which was purchased from LGC Standards (Wesel, Gemrany) and CL2CA, 3-Methyl-4-Nitrophenol (3Me4NP), dimethyl phosphate and diethyl phosphate, which were purchased from VWR (Søborg, Denmark). All pesticides were dissolved in DMSO at a stock concentration of 10 mM. PGE1, progesterone and ionomycin were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (MO, USA) and dissolved in DMSO at stock concentrations of 20 mM (PGE1 and progesterone) and 1 mM (ionomycin). RU1968, a selective CatSper inhibitor, was obtained from Professor Timo Strünker upon request and dissolved in DMSO at a stock concentration of 10 mM. Additionally, three different chemical mixtures were prepared for the assessment of cooperative effects. The first two pesticide mixtures contained respectively 300 nM and 1000 µM of the 28 different pesticides in DMSO (Table 1). The third larger mixture contained 322.59 µM of the 28 pesticides from this study and 44 other chemicals known to affect Ca2+-signaling in human sperm cells in DMSO (Table S2) (Schiffer et al., 2014; Rehfeld et al., 2016, 2020). All the chemicals and chemical mixtures mentioned above were stored in aliquots at -20 °C until use. The fluorophores Fluo-4 AM and BCECF AM were purchased from Invitrogen (CA, USA) and kept at -20 °C until they were dissolved in DMSO to a concentration of 10 µM on the day of the experiments. Fluorescein isothiocyanateconjugated Pisum sativum agglutinin (FITC-PSA) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (MO, USA) and propidium iodide (PI) and Hoechst-33342 (Hoechst) were obtained from ChemoMetec A/S (Allerød, Denmark).

#### 4.2 Semen samples and ethical approval

Healthy human volunteers, with a history of delivering normal semen samples, donated the semen samples after their prior written consent. The semen samples were produced by masturbation and ejaculated into wide-mouthed plastic containers. No data on the fertility status or the general health of the donors was provided, and the semen samples were anonymized. Each donor received a compensation of 500 DKK (about 75 US dollars) per sample for their inconvenience. All samples were used for experiments on the day of delivery and destroyed immediately after the laboratory analyses were conducted. The study was approved by the regional scientific ethical committee of the Capital Region of Denmark with permit number H-19089581.

### 4.3 Purification of motile sperm cells

After delivery the semen sample was allowed to liquefy for 15-30 min at 37 °C. The fraction of viable and motile sperm cells was isolated from the semen by the swim-up method (Rehfeld *et al.*, 2019) using human tubular fluid (HTF<sup>+</sup>) medium with the following composition: 97.8 mM NaCl, 4.69 mM KCl, 0.2 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.37 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 2.04 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.33 mM Na-pyruvate, 21.4 mM Na-lactate, 2.78 mM glucose, 21 mM HEPES, and 4 mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, adjusted to pH 7.3–7.4 with NaOH. The cell concentration was determined by image cytometry (Egeberg *et al.*,

2013) and adjusted to  $10 \times 10^6$  sperm cells in HTF<sup>+</sup>-medium with human serum albumin (3 mg/mL). In experiments using capacitated sperm cells, the semen samples were resuspended to a concentration of  $10 \times 10^6$  sperm cells in a capacitating medium with the following composition: 76.8 mM NaCl, 4.69 mM KCl, 0.2 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.37 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 2.04 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.33 mM Na-pyruvate, 21.4 mM Na-lactate, 2.78 mM glucose, 21 mM HEPES, and 25 mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, adjusted to pH 7.3–7.4 with NaOH, with human serum albumin (3 mg/mL) and the sperm cells were incubated for >3 h at 37 °C in a 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere.

### 4.4 Measurement of changes in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub>

Changes in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>], in human sperm cells were measured in 384 multi-well plates in a fluorescence plate reader (Fluostar Omega, BMG Labtech, Germany) at 30 °C as described in Schiffer et al., 2014. The sperm cells were incubated with the fluorescent Ca2+ indicator Fluo-4 AM (10 μM) for 45 min at 37 °C and excess dye was subsequently removed by centrifugation (700 x g, 10 min, RT). The sperm pellet was resuspended in HTF+-medium to 5×10<sup>6</sup> sperm cells/mL. Aliquots of 50 µL were loaded to the wells of a 384 multi-well plate. Fluorescence was excited at 480 nm and emission was recorded at 520 nm with bottom optics. The fluorescence was recorded before and after injection of 25 µL (1:3 dilution) of pesticides, negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle), and positive control (progesterone) to duplicate wells. In the initial screening a final pesticide concentration of 10 µM was used as this concentration allowed the best identification of compounds inducing Ca2+-influxes in the screening performed by Schiffer et al., 2014 and progesterone was used at a concentration of 5 µM for the positive control as in Rehfeld et al., 2016. Changes in Fluo-4 fluorescence are shown as  $\Delta F/F_0$  (%), indicating the percentage change in fluorescence ( $\Delta F$ ) with respect to the mean basal fluorescence ( $F_0$ ) before addition of pesticides, positive and negative controls. The changes in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>], induced by the pesticides (final concentrations listed in Table S3) in the presence of the selective CatSper inhibitor RU1968 (Rennhack et al., 2018) were measured as outlined above with or without preincubation for 5 minutes with 30 µM RU1968, as in Rehfeld et al., 2020. The inhibitory effect of RU1968 was examined at 0-70 seconds after injection of the compounds to duplicate wells corresponding to the timeframe of a complete progesterone response. For the mixture experiment the changes in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>], induced by the pesticides alone (100 nM, final concentration) and in mixture (100 nM of each pesticide, final concentration) were measured as outlined above.

#### 4.5 Assessment of dose-response relations

To assess the dose-response curves 10 serial dilutions with fixed ratios were conducted from a high concentration of each pesticide (100  $\mu$ M or 200  $\mu$ M, initial concentration of the serial dilution) to induce saturating responses. The 11 concentrations of the pesticides were added to the sperm cells together with a negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle) and the changes in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> was measured as mentioned above. The  $\Delta$ F/F<sub>0</sub> of the negative control was subtracted from the  $\Delta$ F/F<sub>0</sub> of the serial dilution to remove the dilution and pipetting artefacts. The dose-repose curves were calculated from the maximal values of the  $\Delta$ F/F<sub>0</sub> peaks, using the "log(agonist) vs. response - Variable slope (four parameters)" nonlinear regression analysis in GraphPad Prism 9. Since addition of hexachlorophene, cypermethrin and deltamethrin induced slowly rising Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals, the maximal peak values recorded until 120 seconds after addition of the compounds were used in the calculation of the dose-response curves. To be able to display all dose-response curves in a single figure (Figure 3) each dose-response curve was normalized to the

highest  $\Delta F/F_0$  value of the individual curve. For the inhibition studies the mean basal fluorescence (F<sub>0</sub>) was defined as the last 40 seconds prior to the subsequent addition of 100 nM progesterone or PGE<sub>1</sub>. The dose-inhibition curves were calculated from the maximal  $\Delta F/F_0$  peaks, using the "log(inhibitor) vs. response - Variable slope (four parameters)" nonlinear regression analysis in GraphPad Prism 9. For the assessment of the mixture dose-response curves serial dilutions of each of the two mixtures (10 µM, initial concentration of the pesticide mixture and 1.075 µM initial concentration of the larger mixture) were conducted and experiments performed as mentioned above.



**FIGURE 4.1.** Illustration of serial dilutions used in this study. The Initial concentrations for the serial dilutions used in the assessment of the dose-response relations for each individual pesticide was either 100 or 200  $\mu$ M. The initial concentration used in the assessment of the pesticide mixture dose-response relations was 10  $\mu$ M. The initial concentration used in the assessment of the assessment of the larger mixture dose-response relations was 1.075  $\mu$ M.

### 4.6 Measurement of changes in pHi

Changes in pH<sub>i</sub> in human sperm cells were measured in 384 multi-well plates in a fluorescence plate reader (Fluostar Omega, BMG Labtech, Germany) at 30 °C as in Schiffer *et al.*, 2014. Sperm cells were loaded with the fluorescent pH indicator BCECF AM (10  $\mu$ M) for 15 min at 37 °C. Fluorescence was excited at 440 and 480 nm (dual excitation) and emission was recorded at 520 nm with bottom optics. Fluorescence was recorded before and after injection of 25  $\mu$ L (1:3 dilution) of the pesticides (final concentrations listed in Table S3), negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle) and positive control (NH<sub>4</sub>Cl, 30 mM final concentration) to duplicate wells. Changes in the ratio of BCECF fluorescence between the 440 and 480 nm excitation are shown as  $\Delta$ R/R<sub>0</sub> (%) and indicates the percentage change in the ratio of fluorescence between the two modes of excitation ( $\Lambda$ R) with respect to the mean basal ratio of fluorescence between the two modes of excitation (R<sub>0</sub>) before addition of pesticides and controls.

### 4.7 Assessment of acrosome reaction

Capacitated sperm cells were stained with an HTF<sup>+</sup>-solution containing 5  $\mu$ g/mL FITC-PSA, 0.5  $\mu$ g/mL PI and 10  $\mu$ g/mL Hoechst as in Rehfeld *et al.*, 2016. The pesticides (10  $\mu$ M, final concentration), the two positive controls (ionomycin and progesterone, 10  $\mu$ M final concentrations) and the negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle) was added to separate aliquots of stained sperm sample and incubated for 30 minutes in a mixing heating plate at 37°C. After incubation, the

sperm cells were immobilized with a solution consisting of 0.6 M NaHCO<sub>3</sub> and 0.37% (v/v) formaldehyde in distilled water. The samples were then transferred to a NC-slide A2 (ChemoMetec A/S, Allerød, Denmark) and analysed by image cytometry in a NC-3000 (ChemoMetec A/S, Allerød, Denmark) using the protocol described in Rehfeld *et al.*, 2018. PI intensity was plotted as a function of FITC-PSA intensity on bi-exponential scales and PI-negative, FITC-PSA-positive cells were categorized as viable acrosome reacted sperm cells. Only experiments with at least a 1.6-fold increment in viable acrosome reacted sperm cells after treatment with progesterone (10  $\mu$ M) and a 3-fold increment in viable acrosome reacted sperm cells after treatment with progesterone (10  $\mu$ M) were included similar to in Birch *et al.*, 2021. The mean increment in viable acrosome reacted sperm cells after treatment with this assay (Egeberg Palme *et al.*, 2018). To visualize data from multiple experiments in a single figure, the data is shown as increase in viable acrosome-reacted sperm cells relative to the negative control.

#### 4.8 Assessment of penetration into viscous medium

Sperm penetration was assessed in the modified Kremer's sperm–mucus penetration assay with 4000 cP methylcellulose (1% w/v) as the artificial viscous medium as described in detail in Rehfeld *et al.*, 2018. In brief, sperm samples containing pesticides (10  $\mu$ M, final concentration), a positive control (progesterone, 5  $\mu$ M final concentration) and a negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle) were allowed to penetrate into the methylcellulose solution for 1 hour at 37°C. The methylcellulose medium was freshly made before each experiment. After 1 hour the sperm cells were immobilized by exposure to UV radiation (ChemiDoc XRS<sup>+</sup> imaging system, Bio-Rad) for five minutes as in Rehfeld *et al.*, 2020. The amount of sperm cells penetrating 2 cm from the base of the glass tube were assessed using phase contrast on an Olympus BX45 microscope at a total magnification of x200 (Olympus, Denmark).

#### 4.9 Assessment of sperm viability

The sperm viability of uncapacitated sperm cells was determined by image cytometry on a NC-3000 (ChemoMetec A/S, Allerød, Denmark) as described in Birch *et al.*, 2021. In brief, sperm cells were incubated for 21 hours at 37 °C with each pesticide (10  $\mu$ M, final concentration), a positive control (0.5% Triton X, final concentration) and a negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle) before the viability was assessed. To visualize data from multiple experiments in a single figure, the data is normalized relative to the positive control. The sperm viability of capacitated sperm cells was measured after incubation for 30 mins at 37 °C with each pesticide (10  $\mu$ M, final concentration) concurrently with the assessment of the acrosome reaction.

#### 4.10 Statistical analysis

The data from the three assays for acrosome reaction, sperm penetration into viscous medium, and viability assessment were analyzed using linear mixed models with donorID and experimentID inserted as random factors. This allows taking into account the considerable inter-donor and inter-experiment variation. Data from the assessment of sperm viability and acrosome reaction were log transformed prior to analysis. Data from the assessment of sperm penetration were square root transformed prior to analysis. The transformations ensured that the model residuals were approximately Gaussian distributed. A Dunnett's correction was applied to p-values to adjust for multiple testing. The analyses were done in R (R for Windows version 4.2.0).

### 5. Results

## 5.1 Assessment of changes in [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> in human sperm after pesticide exposure

In this study we examined 53 different pesticides for their ability to induce  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals in human sperm cells using a well-established  $Ca^{2+}$ -fluorometric assay (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014). The pesticides were tested at 10 µM along with a positive control (5 µM progesterone) and a negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle). The Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals were recorded for 208 seconds after injection of the compounds to duplicate wells (Figure 2).



**FIGURE 5.1.** Ca2+-signals induced by 5  $\mu$ M progesterone, 10  $\mu$ M of each active pesticide, and the negative buffer control relative to progesterone (mean ± SD, n ≥ 6, with ≥ 3 different donors). Note the decrease in the y-axis range from the upper left corner (progesterone) toward the lower right corner (negative buffer con-trol).

To compare results between experiments and donors, relative peak  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals were calculated by dividing the peak  $Ca^{2+}$ -signal induced by a pesticide with that of the paired positive control in a given experiment. Of the 53 pesticides tested 28 pesticides induced a mean relative peak Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal larger than the mean relative peak Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal induced by the negative buffer controls  $\pm$  3 SD (0.458%  $\pm$  3 × 2.608%, giving a maximal value of 8.282%) (Table 1). These 28 pesticides were chosen for further investigation and are in the following referred to as the "active" pesticides. No further investigation of the remaining 25 "inactive" pesticides was conducted (Table S1).

**TABLE 5.1.** The 28 pesticides categorized as active pesticides\* ranked according to their efficaciousness at 10  $\mu$ M in the Ca2+-fluorometric assay. CAS numbers and chemical structures are also listed in the table.

Rank:	Compound:	CAS #:	Mean relative peak Ca <sup>2+</sup> -signal at 10uM (in % of paired progester- one induced response) (n $\geq$ 6):	Chemical structure*:
1	Milbemectin A4	51596-11-3	87.76	
2	Milbemectin A3	51596-10-2	85.61	
3	Chlorpyrifos	2921-88-2	76.29	
4	Prosulfocarb	52888-80-9	53.05	H <sub>3</sub> C N S C
5	Fipronil Sulfone	120068-36-2	46.36	$F_{3}C - S - CN$ $H_{2}N - N$ $CI - CI$ $CF_{3}$
6	Trifluralin	1582-09-8	44.19	$\begin{array}{c} H_3C & CH_3 \\ O_2N & VO_2 \\ CF_3 \end{array}$

7	Endosulfan	115-29-7	42.37	
8	Hexachlorophene	70-30-4	41.53	
9	Metofluthrin	240494-70-6	37.10	
10	Imazalil	35554-44-0	36.56	
11	Pyraclostrobin	175013-18-0	32.35	
12	Fenitrothion	122-14-5	31.16	O <sub>2</sub> N- H <sub>3</sub> C S O-H- O-H- O-H- OCH <sub>3</sub>
13	Oxadiazon	19666-30-9	26.92	CI N-N t-Bu CI CI CI CI CI CI CI CI CI CI CI CI CI
14	Lindane	58-89-9	26.79	
15	Pentachlorophenol	87-86-5	24.58	
16	Prochloraz	67747-09-5	22.26	

17	Cypermethrin	52315-07-8	19.96	Ci <sub>2</sub> C CH <sub>3</sub> CN
18	Propiconazole	60207-90-1	19.31	
19	Chlorothalonil	1897-45-6	17.75	
20	Permethrin	52645-53-1	17.72	
21	Deltamethrin	52918-63-5	16.66	Br CN Br H <sub>3</sub> C CH <sub>3</sub>
22	Tebuconazole	107534-96-3	16.63	$\begin{array}{c} H_3C \\ H_3C \\ H_3C \\ OH \\ N \end{array}$
23	Desthioprothioconazole	120983-64-4	15.62	
24	Boscalid	188425-85-6	11.81	
25	Triticonazole	131983-72-7	10.62	
26	3-Phenoxybenzoic acid	3739-38-6	9.48	O OH
27	Cyprodinil	121552-61-2	9.24	
28	Prothioconazole	178928-70-6	8.74	

\*: Based on their ability to induce Ca2+-signals, the pesticides were categorized as "active" if they induced a mean relative peak Ca2+-signal above that of the negative control (HTF+ with vehicle)  $\pm$  3 × SD (0.458%  $\pm$  3 × 2.608% = 8.282%) (n ≥ 6, with ≥ 3 different donors) \*\*: The chemical structure for each pesticide was obtained from the supplier website.

#### 5.2 Dose-response relations

We investigated the dose-response relations for each of the active pesticides to examine whether these pesticides could induce Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals at  $\mu$ M or nM concentrations, which most likely could be of physiological relevance. All active pesticides except hexachlorophene, lindane, boscalid and 3-phenoxybenzoic acid (Figure S1), produced saturating dose-response curves with mean EC<sub>50</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and mean EC<sub>05</sub> values within the concentration range 0.901 - 43.87



**FIGURE 3.** Normalized dose-response curves for the 24 pesticides producing saturating responses. The dose-response curves were generated using the mean log(EC50) and hillslope values and normalized between 0 and 1. All dose-response curves shown in this figure were normalized between 0 and 1. Note that the efficacy of the pesticides cannot be deduced from this figure, but was found to differ at 10  $\mu$ M as seen in Table 1.

**TABLE 5.2.** Table 2. For each active pesticide the EC50 and EC05 values were calculated from the dose response curves. The IC50 values for Ca2+-signals induced by subsequent addition of progesterone or PGE1 (100 nM) in the presence of each active pesticide were calculated from the dose inhibition curves.

	EC₅₀, μΜ		EC <sub>05</sub> , μΜ		IC <sub>50</sub> Prog., μM		IC <sub>50</sub> PGE <sub>1</sub> , μΜ	
	Mean	± SD	Mean	± SD	Mean	± SD	Mean	± SD
Milbemectin A4	4.68	2.60	0.40	0.37	6.74	2.11	9.13	0.89
Milbemectin A3	12.37	7.40	0.65	0.75	10.50	2.51	16.10	1.18

Chlorpyrifos	4.15	1.33	0.65	0.20	6.28	2.56	4.67	0.55
Prosulfocarb	12.24	2.69	1.88	0.97	19.09	2.28	16.83	1.93
Fipronil Sulfone	21.54	9.97	2.19	1.26	37.99	18.11	32.47	7.86
Trifluralin	2.57	0.64	0.31	0.15	-	-	-	-
Endosulfan	7.51	1.95	1.17	0.35	7.21	0.56	7.82	1.71
Hexachlorophene	-	-	-	-	-	-	1.41	0.19
Metofluthrin	3.39	1.32	0.37	0.21	3.89	0.24	3.82	1.48
Imazalil	21.68	11.90	5.51	5.02	24.03	4.92	124.10	84.26
Pyraclostrobin	7.26	2.47	0.49	0.25	11.75	4.58	8.54	0.64
Fenitrothion	10.02	3.15	0.62	0.28	18.46	6.76	-	-
Oxadiazon	4.58	2.26	0.09	0.04	6.76	2.62	-	-
Lindane	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Pentachlorophenol	2.70	1.01	0.90	0.25	-	-	9.29	2.25
Prochloraz	9.39	6.38	0.94	0.38	-	-	-	-
Cypermethrin	8.71	8.07	0.80	0.49	-	-	-	-
Propiconazole	26.57	9.40	3.26	1.87	43.41	17.14	78.95	15.53
Chlorothalonil	0.95	0.49	0.04	0.02	3.02	0.59	-	-
Permethrin	3.80	1.40	0.33	0.20	-	-	-	-
Deltamethrin	5.16	3.59	0.41	0.13	-	-	-	-
Tebuconazole	11.25	2.86	0.93	0.27	-	-	-	-
Desthioprothioconazole	24.06	5.02	1.81	1.26	33.16	8.32	93.59	22.45
Boscalid	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Triticonazole	23.99	6.93	1.38	0.35	-	-	-	-
3-Phenoxybenzoic acid	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Cyprodinil	35.22	21.86	6.48	3.43	30.65	7.22	43.55	7.95
Prothioconazole	43.87	9.21	5.16	2.91	-	-	-	-

EC50 and EC05: mean and SD were calculated from EC50 and EC05 values of the individual dose response curves ( $n \ge 3$ , with  $\ge 3$  different donors). IC50: mean and SD were calculated from IC50 values of the individual dose inhi-bition curves generated from the Ca2+-signals induced by subsequent addition of 100 nM progesterone or PGE1 after preincubation of human sperm cells with various concentrations of the active pesticides (n = 3, with 3 differ-ent donors).

### 5.3 Effect on CatSper

To test whether the active pesticides induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-influxes through CatSper, we used the specific CatSper inhibitor RU1968 (Rennhack *et al.*, 2018). The peak Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by near EC<sub>100</sub>-concentrations of the active pesticides (Table S3) in the presence and absence of 30  $\mu$ M RU1968 were compared. Similar to progesterone, Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by all pesticides, except hexachlorophene and deltamethrin, were strongly inhibited in the presence of 30  $\mu$ M RU1968 (Figure 4). Furthermore, these data show that no interactions between the pesticides and the fluorophore Fluo-4 AM occur as the signals are eliminated.



**FIGURE 4.** Percentage inhibition of peak Ca2+-signals induced by the active pesticide (at near EC100-concentrations) and progesterone (5  $\mu$ M) in the presence of 30  $\mu$ M RU1968 (mean inhibition ± SD, n ≥ 4, with ≥ 3 differ-ent donors).

Since the CatSper channel can also be activated by an alkalization of  $pH_i$  we investigated whether the active pesticides alkalized the  $pH_i$  at concentrations near the EC<sub>100</sub> (Table S3). No alkalization of the  $pH_i$  was found for the pesticides, except for hexachlorophene that was found to slowly increase the  $pH_i$  from 174 seconds after injection to duplicate wells (Figure 5).



**FIGURE 5.** Changes in pHi induced by each active pesticide (near EC100-concentrations), the negative buffer con-trol, and the positive control (NH4Cl, 30 mM) (mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$  4, with  $\geq$  3 different donors).

### 5.4 Inhibition of progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals

To clarify if the active pesticides interfered with subsequent progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals, human sperm cells were preincubated for 5 minutes with serially diluted doses of the active pesticides or the negative buffer control (HTF<sup>+</sup> with vehicle). The amplitude of the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal induced by a subsequent addition of 100 nM progesterone or PGE<sub>1</sub> was examined. 15 of the 28 active pesticides inhibited either progesterone or PGE<sub>1</sub>-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals, or both, in a dose dependent manner (Figure 6 and Figure S2). Inhibition of both progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals was seen for milbemectin A4 and prosulfocarb (Figure 6A, B) among 10 other compounds (Figure S2). However, for some of the active pesticides a dose dependent inhibition was only observed for one of the two endogenous ligands. For instance, for fenitrothion and pentachlorophenol a dose dependent inhibition was found for only progesterone and only PGE<sub>1</sub>, respectively (Figure 6C, D). The mean IC<sub>50</sub> values for the active pesticides inhibiting progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals were within the concentration range of 1.83-168.7  $\mu$ M and 3.82-687.5  $\mu$ M, respectively (Table 2).



**FIGURE 6.** Normalized dose-inhibition relations ( $n \ge 3$ , with  $\ge 3$  different donors) of the Ca2+signals induced by 100 nM progesterone and PGE1 after 5 minutes of preincubation with different concentrations of the pesti-cides: (A) Milbemectin A4, (B) Prosulfocarb, (C) Fenitrothion, and (D) Pentachlorophenol. IC50 values are listed in Table 2. The results for the remaining 22 active pesticides are shown in Figure S2.

### 5.5 Effects on Ca<sup>2+</sup>-mediated sperm functions and viability

We next investigated whether an effect on the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-mediated sperm functions, acrosome reaction (Figure 7), and penetration into viscous medium (Figure 8) could be observed for the active pesticides at 10  $\mu$ M. Milbemectin A4 (p < 0.001), milbemectin A3 (p < 0.001), metofluthrin (p =0.026), and cyprodinil (p = 0.038) were all found to significantly increase the amount of viable acrosome reacted sperm cells in a manner similar to the positive control, 10  $\mu$ M progesterone (p < 0.001) (Figure 7). Fipronil sulfone (p = 0.005) and pyraclostrobin (p = 0.024) were found to significantly decrease the amount of viable acrosome reacted sperm cells (Figure 7).



**FIGURE 7.** Increase in viable acrosome-reacted sperm cells relative to in in the negative 0.2% DMSO control (mean  $\pm$  SD, n  $\geq$  5, with  $\geq$  3 different donors) after 30-min incubation with the positive control (10 µM progester-one), the negative 0.2% DMSO control, or the active pesticides (10 µM). \*: p < 0.05 and \*\*\*: p < 0.001 indicates a significant increase in viable acrosome reacted sperm cells. #: p < 0.05 and ##: p < 0.01 indi-cates a significant decrease in viable acrosome reacted sperm cells.

Effects on sperm penetration into viscous medium (Figure 8) was observed for chlorpyrifos, trifluralin, metofluthrin, and propiconazole. Chlorpyrifos (p < 0.001), trifluralin (p = 0.046), and metofluthrin (p = 0.019) significantly increased the amount of sperm penetration similar to what is observed for progesterone (p < 0.001), whereas propiconazole (p = 0.002) significantly inhibited sperm penetration.



**FIGURE 8.** Cell density at 2 cm into a viscous medium relative to the cell density in the negative 0.2% DMSO control (mean ± SD, n ≥ 4, with ≥ 3 different donors) after 1 h incubation with the positive control (5 µM proges-terone), the negative 0.2% DMSO control, or the active pesticides (10 µM). \*\*: p < 0.01 and \*\*\*: p < 0.001 indicates a significant increase in sperm penetration. ##: p < 0.01 indicates a significant decrease in sperm penetration.

The active pesticides were also investigated for their effect on sperm viability at 10  $\mu$ M. Only milbemectin A4 (p < 0.001) and milbemectin A3 (p < 0.001) were found to significantly affect the sperm viability of uncapacitated sperm cells after 21 hours of incubation (Figure 9A). In capacitated sperm cells we investigated if the changes in the sperm cells arisen during the capacitation process could render them more sensitive towards pesticide exposure. Boscalid (p = 0.019), cyprodinil (p = 0.015), prothioconazole (p = 0.007), triticonazole (p = 0.008), and desthioprothioconazole (p = 0.019) all significantly induced cell death in capacitated sperm cells after 30 minutes of incubation (Figure 9B).



**FIGURE 9A**.: Cell death in % in uncapacitated sperm cells relative to the positive 0.5% Triton X control after 21 hours of incubation with the negative control (0.1% DMSO), the positive control, or the active pesticides (10  $\mu$ M) (mean ± SD, n = 3, with 3 different donors). \*\*\*: p < 0.001 indicates a significant increase in cell death compared to the negative buffer control (0.1% DMSO). B: Cell death in % in capacitated sperm cells relative to the negative 0.2% DMSO control after 30 minutes of incubation with the active pesticides (10  $\mu$ M) or the negative buffer control (0.2% DMSO) (mean ± SD, n ≥ 5, with ≥ 3 different donors). \*: p < 0.05 and \*\*: p < 0.01 indicates a significant increase in cell death compared to the negative buffer control (0.2% DMSO).

### 5.6 Mixture effect of the active pesticides

Human sperm cells most likely encounter a complex mixture of different chemicals within the female reproductive system (Di Renzo *et al.*, 2015). We therefore examined whether pesticides in a low dose mixture could cooperate to induce  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals. The pesticide mixture containing 100 nM of each active pesticide induced a  $Ca^{2+}$ -signal smaller than that of the positive control (progesterone, 5 µM), but significantly larger than the  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals induced by the single compounds at 100 nM and the negative buffer control (*p* = 0.002) (Figure 10A). The mean peak  $Ca^{2+}$ -signal induced by the pesticide mixture was found to be 23.44% of the mean peak  $Ca^{2+}$ -

signal induced by the positive control (Figure 10B). We also investigated whether the low dose pesticide mixture could exert a cooperative inhibitory effect on the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal induced subsequently by 10 nM progesterone. The pesticide mixture was found to significantly inhibit the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal induced by 10 nM progesterone by 29.47% (p = 0.013) (Figure 10C), whereas no inhibitory effect of the individual pesticides at 100 nM was observed (Figure 10D).



**FIGURE 10.** Figure 10. **A**, Ca2+-signals induced by the individual pesticides (100 nM), progesterone (5  $\mu$ M, positive control), negative buffer controls, and the pesticide mixture (100 nM of each pesticide). **B**, Mean peak Ca2+-signals induced by the pesticide mixture, 5  $\mu$ M progesterone, and the negative buffer control (mean ± SD, n = 10, with 8 different donors). \*\*: p < 0.01 and \*\*\*: p < 0.001 indicates a mean peak Ca2+-signal significantly larger than in the negative buffer control. **C**, Ca2+-signals induced by 10 nM progesterone in the presence of the individual pesticide mixture (100 nM), progesterone (5  $\mu$ M), the negative control buffer (set to 100%), and the pesticide mixture (100 nM of each pesticide). **D**, Mean inhibition of the peak Ca2+-signal induced by 10 nM progesterone in the presence of the Ca2+-signal induced by 10 nM progesterone in buffer (set to 100%) (mean ± SD, n = 10, with 8 different donors). #: p < 0.05 indicates a significant inhibition of the progesterone-induced Ca2+-signals compared to in the buffer alone. Please note that 10 nM progesterone does not induce any Ca2+-signal after pretreatment with 5  $\mu$ M progesterone as the CatSper channel is desensitized (Blackmore et al., 1990).

To investigate the physiological relevance of the pesticide mixture, dose-response curves were conducted (Figure 11). The pesticide mixture was found to yield a saturating dose response curve with a mean  $EC_{50}$  of 329.3 nM and a mean  $EC_{05}$  of 69.72 nM (Figure 11A). Furthermore, the pesticide mixture was found to inhibit  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals induced by subsequent addition of both

100 nM progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub> (Figure 11B, C) with mean  $IC_{50}$  values of 286.2 nM and 559.3 nM, respectively (Figure 11D).



**FIGURE 11. A**, Normalized dose-response curve (mean  $\pm$  SD, n = 6, with 3 different donors) of the pesticide mixture. Note that EC50 and EC05 values are both in the nM range. **B**, Inhibition of Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM progesterone after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer control and different concen-trations of the pesticide mixture. **C**, Inhibition of Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM PGE1 after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer control and different concentrations of the pesticide mixture. **D**, Normalized dose-inhibition relations of the Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM progesterone and PGE1 in the presence of the pesticide mixture (mean  $\pm$  SD, n = 3, with 3 different donors). Note that both IC50 values are in the nM range.

We also examined the effect of the pesticide mixture in combination with other types of environmental chemicals to simulate a more realistic human exposure. In addition to the 28 active pesticides, 44 different chemicals (Table S2) known to affect  $Ca^{2+}$ -signaling in human sperm cells (Schiffer *et al.*, 2014; Rehfeld *et al.*, 2016, 2020) were included in this larger mixture. The larger mixture was found to yield a saturating dose response curve with a mean  $EC_{50}$  of 47.72 nM and a mean  $EC_{05}$  of 4.60 nM (Figure 12A). Furthermore, the larger mixture was found to inhibit  $Ca^{2+}$ signals induced by subsequent addition of both 100 nM progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub> (Figure 12B, C) with mean  $IC_{50}$  values of 44.76 nM and 62.71 nM respectively (Figure 12D).



**FIGURE 12. A**, Normalized dose-response curve (mean  $\pm$  SD, n = 6, with 3 different donors) of the larger chemical mixture. Note that EC50 and EC05 values are both in the low nM range. **B**, Inhibition of Ca2+-signals in-duced by 100 nM progesterone after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer control and different concentrations of the larger mixture. **C**, Inhibition of Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM PGE1 after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer concentrations of the larger mixture. **C**, Inhibition of Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM PGE1 after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer control and different concentrations of the larger mixture. **D**, Normalized dose-inhibition relations of the Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM progesterone and PGE1 in the presence of the larger mixture (mean  $\pm$  SD, n = 3, with 3 different donors). Note that both IC50 values are in the low nM range.

### 6. Discussion

We found that 28 of 53 tested pesticides induced  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals in human sperm cells at 10 µM (Figure 2). Using the specific CatSper inhibitor RU1968 we showed that 26 of these 28 pesticides induced  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals through an activation of the CatSper channel (Figure 4). These pesticides thereby mimic the effect of progesterone in human sperm cells, act as EDCs, and can be added to the still growing list of environmental chemicals that interfere with the normal  $Ca^{2+}$ -signaling in human sperm (Tavares *et al.*, 2013; Schiffer *et al.*, 2014; Rehfeld *et al.*, 2016, 2018, 2020; Shannon *et al.*, 2016; Zou *et al.*, 2017; Yuan *et al.*, 2020; Birch *et al.*, 2021), highlighting the promiscuous activation of CatSper in human sperm cells. The chemical structure of the pesticides investigated in this study (Table 1) vary a lot and do not resemble the chemical structure of either progesterone or PGE<sub>1</sub>. Thus, from the structure alone it is difficult to predict through which of the ligand binding sites these pesticides may activate the CatSper channel. Even the structurally similar pyrethroids, cypermethrin and deltamethrin, which apparently induce  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals with similar slowly increasing kinetics are inhibited to quite different degrees in the presence of CatSper inhibitor RU1968 (Figure 4), indicating that even such structurally very similar pesticides induce  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals in human sperm cells through different modes of action.

Three of the active compounds were metabolites of pesticides that were also investigated in this study. Fipronil sulfone was the fifth most efficacious compound at inducing Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals at 10  $\mu$ M (Table 1), whereas the mother compound fipronil was inactive (Table S1). Desthioprothioconazole, the metabolite of prothioconazole, was also found to be more efficacious at inducing Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals than the mother compound at 10  $\mu$ M, whereas 3-phenoxybenzoic acid, which is a nonspecific metabolite of a variety of pyrethroid insecticides (Norén *et al.*, 2020), was found to be less efficacious at inducing Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals than its mother compounds cypermethrin, permethrin, and deltamethrin at 10  $\mu$ M. In addition, TCPy the metabolite of chlorpyrifos, which was the third most efficacious pesticide at inducing Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals at 10  $\mu$ M, was not among the 28 active compounds. This further emphasizes that small molecular changes can have a large impact on the effect on Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells (Table 1) and that endogenous metabolism of the pesticides may both increase and decrease the ability of pesticides to induce Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals in human sperm cells.

All the active pesticides except hexachlorophene, lindane, boscalid and 3-phenoxybenzoic acid produced a saturating dose response curve (Figure 3) with a mean EC<sub>50</sub> ranging from 0.901 - 43.87  $\mu$ M and a mean EC<sub>05</sub> ranging from 0.036 - 6.48  $\mu$ M (Table 2). The EC<sub>05</sub> can be used as an indicator of the lowest effective concentration of the individual pesticide. With the majority of pesticides having EC<sub>05</sub> values in the nM range it is possible that human sperm cells may be affected at physiologically relevant pesticide concentrations. However, biomonitoring data from relevant matrices such as follicular fluids or seminal plasma is limited in the literature and only few of the compounds investigated in this study has been measured in human blood plasma or serum (Ulsamer *et al.*, 1973; Huen *et al.*, 2012; Shi *et al.*, 2021).

The Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by all the active pesticides were strongly inhibited in the presence of the specific CatSper-inhibitor RU1968 except hexachlorophene and deltamethrin (Figure 4). This indicates that the majority of the active pesticides investigated in this study induce Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals in human sperm cells through an opening of the CatSper channel. Only hexachlorophene was found to alkalize the pH<sub>i</sub> of the sperm cells (Figure 5), which can lead to an activation of CatSper. With a pK<sub>a</sub> of 4.95 a large portion of hexachlorophene can be expected to be in the anion form at physiological pH, which could induce changes in pH. However, the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal induced by hexachlorophene was evident within seconds after addition of hexachlorophene (Figure 2) and did not follow the increasing alkalization evident 174 seconds after addition (Figure 5). Furthermore, the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal induced by hexachlorophene was only slightly inhibited in the presence of RU1968 (Figure 4). Taken together, this indicates that hexachlorophene, despite the ability to alkalize the pH<sub>i</sub> of the sperm cells, uses another unknown mode of action to induce Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals not involving CatSper.

We investigated whether the active pesticides would interfere with subsequent Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by the two endogenous ligands of the CatSper channel, progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>. Half of the pesticides inhibited Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by a subsequent addition of 100 nM progesterone or PGE<sub>1</sub> after 5 minutes of preincubation (Figure 6 and Figure S2). Some of the pesticides exerted a dose dependent inhibition on only one of the two endogenous ligands as seen for fenitrothion and progesterone and pentachlorophenol and PGE<sub>1</sub> (Figure 6C, D). This could indicate that these compounds compete for the binding sites of progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>, respectively. However, fenitrothion, oxadiazon, and chlorothalonil, which were the only pesticides to selectively inhibit progesterone-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals have very different molecular structures (Table 1). Whether this is an indication of the promiscuity of the progesterone binding site of ABHD2 or an indication of different inhibitory effects on ABHD2 remains unknown. The majority of the pesticides were found both to inhibit progesterone- and PGE<sub>1</sub>-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals. This indicates that these pesticides may directly interact with unknown allosteric sites on the CatSper channel or interact with both the progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub> binding sites.

Of the pesticides tested in this study nine were found to affect Ca<sup>2+</sup>-mediated human sperm function. The two most efficacious pesticides at 10 µM milbemectin A4 and milbemectin A3 significantly induced acrosome reaction (Figure 7) but showed no effect on sperm penetration (Figure 8), whereas chlorpyrifos, the third most efficacious pesticides at 10 µM, showed no effect on the acrosome reaction (Figure 7), but significantly induced sperm penetration (Figure 8). Both sperm functions are known to be regulated by CatSper (Lishko et al., 2012), but the downstream mechanisms controlling each sperm function are yet to be fully understood. Our results indicate that milbemectin and chlorpyrifos may affect the sperm cells on other parameters unrelated to Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling, which could influence the results in the acrosome reaction and penetration assays, respectively. Metofluthrin, ranked nine out of 28 in efficaciousness at 10 µM, but was the only pesticide which exerted a significant effect on both the acrosome reaction and sperm penetration, indicating that this pesticide at a concentration of 10 µM may act agonistically on CatSper without negatively affecting the sperm cells in other ways. Several pesticides were found to inhibit sperm function at 10 µM. Both fipronil sulfone and pyraclostrobin significantly decreased the amount of viable acrosome reacted sperm cells (Figure 7), while propiconazole significantly inhibited sperm penetration (Figure 8). Importantly, both stimulatory and inhibitory effects could potentially disturb the timing and order of the sperm cell functions necessary for natural fertilization to occur (Publicover *et al.*, 2007, 2008).

Significantly decreased viability in uncapacitated sperm cells was found only for milbemectin A4 and milbemectin A3 after 21 hours of incubation (Figure 9A), which could perhaps explain the lack of effect of these two pesticides in the penetration assay. Long term exposure to these pesticides might affect the viability of sperm cells *in vivo*. Significantly decreased viability in capacitated sperm cells were found after 30 minutes of incubation for boscalid, cyprodinil, prothioconazole, triticonazole, and desthioprothioconazole (Figure 9B), all of which had no effect on viability in uncapacitated sperm cells. During the capacitation process several changes in the sperm cell membrane occurs (Molina *et al.*, 2018), which might result in an increased sensitivity towards these five pesticides. Interestingly, short term exposure to milbemectin A4 and milbemectin A3 in capacitated sperm cells did not affect the viability of the sperm cells, indicating that their effect on viability first arises after 30 minutes of incubation.

Studies have shown that environmental chemicals can cooperate to activate CatSper both additively (Schiffer et al., 2014; Rehfeld et al., 2016) and synergistically (Brenker et al., 2018). We found that a low dose mixture of the 28 active pesticides both induced a larger Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signal and exerted a larger inhibition of progesterone-induced Ca2+-signals than each pesticide alone at 100 nM (Figure 10). Furthermore, the EC<sub>05</sub> of this low dose mixture was found to be 69.72 nM which is much lower than the  $EC_{05}$  of each individual pesticide (Figure 11A and Table 2). This emphasizes the relevance of considering the cooperative effect of low dose mixtures as humans in the industrialized part of the world are exposed to thousands of environmental chemicals (Di Renzo et al., 2015). Next, we constructed a theoretical larger mixture of 72 different environmental chemicals containing an additional 44 different chemicals (Table S2) known to affect Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells (Schiffer et al., 2014; Rehfeld et al., 2016, 2020). This larger mixture was found to induce Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals with EC<sub>50</sub> and EC<sub>05</sub> in the low nM range (Figure 12A) and to inhibit Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signals induced by the two endogenous ligands, progesterone and PGE<sub>1</sub>, with IC<sub>50</sub> values in the low nM range (Figure 12D). The cooperative effect of the chemicals in different mixtures investigated in this study could be a result of additive effects of chemicals acting on the same binding site, synergistic effects of chemicals acting via both the progesterone and PGE1 binding sites, and/or through effects on other unknown sites and proteins regulating CatSper, e.g, the KSper channel (Lishko et al., 2012). These findings stress that pesticides may act in concert with other environmental chemicals in the reproductive fluids to interfere with the normal Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells at concentrations well below the EC<sub>05</sub> of each individual chemical.

Several of the active pesticides have been detected in human matrices such as hair (Béranger *et al.*, 2018; Peng *et al.*, 2020; Hardy *et al.*, 2021) or urine (Norén *et al.*, 2020; Hardy *et al.*, 2021) (Table S4), but human exposure data for the pesticides tested in this study are generally scarce. The pesticide milbemectin, which is a mixture of milbemectin A3 and A4, has to our knowledge not been monitored in a human matrix. No biomonitoring data or residues present on food products was available in the literature for metofluthrin, triticonazole, and the metabolite desthioprothioconazole, while the exposure to chlorothalonil has so far only been estimated as the chronic dietary exposure in the general public in the United States (Table S4) (Winter, 2015).

Unfortunately, few reports on human plasma- and serum levels of the pesticides investigated in this study exist. Only three of the pesticides from this investigation, the organophosphorus insecticide chlorpyrifos (Huen et al., 2012), the organochlorine disinfectant hexachlorophene (Ulsamer et al., 1973), and the pesticide metabolite fipronil sulfone (Shi et al., 2021) have been measured in human blood plasma with concentrations of 1.141 nM, 49.15 pM, and 3.11 nM respectively.

Chlorpyrifos is still widely used in agriculture and pesticide residues has been detected in numerous different food products in the European Union's report on pesticide residues in food from 2019 (Cabrera and Pastor, 2021). Chlorpyrifos is known to be metabolized rapidly and extensively (ATSDR, 1997) with the specific main metabolite TCPy not showing an effect in our study. TCPy concentrations in urine have been found to vary form 216 nM (Norén *et al.*, 2020) to 1525 nM (Hardy *et al.*, 2021). This confirms human exposure to chlorpyrifos in the period 2000-2017 with an increasing exposure over the time period (Norén *et al.*, 2020).

It is difficult to directly translate the results of this study as real time biomonitoring of pesticide levels in relevant human matrices such as blood or reproductive fluids is very limited (Table S4). Similarly, this makes it difficult to estimate both the concentrations and types of pesticides the sperm cells may encounter during spermatogenesis and maturation in the male reproductive tract as well as after ejaculation within the female reproductive tract. However, multiple pesticides from our study were detected in hair samples from three different populations of females in the reproductive age (Béranger et al., 2018; Peng et al., 2020). Therefore, there is evidence in the presented literature confirming that humans either have been exposed to or are likely to be exposed to many of the pesticides investigated in our study. To definitively link the effects of pesticide exposure to human fertility in vivo exposure studies would have to be conducted. However, since no suitable non-primate animal model for human CatSper is currently known (Schiffer et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2021), the use of animal models to obtain such in vivo data is currently not an option. Until a suitable non-primate animal model is discovered time-to-pregnancy cohorts with measurements of multiple pesticides in relevant matrices, such as female reproductive tract fluids and/or seminal plasma, could be used to help identifying possible in vivo effects on fertility driven by the actions of pesticides on CatSper. Therefore, using the data presented here from in vitro based methods in the evaluation or regulation of pesticides may first be relevant in the future, depending on the specific regulatory requirements.

### 7. Conclusions

Our study showed that several pesticides, either alone or in complex low-dose mixtures, may interfere with human sperm function through effects on the sperm-specific and steroid-activated CatSper Ca2+-channel. The concentrations at which each pesticide alone exerted effects on Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells may not be of physical relevance since the concentration of most of the studied pesticides in relevant human matrices is unknown. However, humans are exposed to a large variety of different environmental chemicals (Di Renzo et al., 2015) and this study emphasizes a possible putative effects on human fertility of pesticide exposure in lowdose mixtures together with other environmental chemicals. In fact, several decades of research in the field of mixture toxicology have shown that the thresholds set for individual chemicals do not necessarily provide protection against the combined effects from the very same chemicals in mixtures (Kortenkamp, 2014). Therefore, further research concerning effects on human fertility should aim at providing a better understanding of the putative risk of exposure to mixtures of pesticides and their metabolites alone and together with other ubiquitous environmental chemicals. As real time data on pesticide exposure from biomonitoring directly from blood or reproductive fluids is very limited, biomonitoring data from relevant matrices would be an important contribution when seeking to link the effects of pesticide exposure to human fertility. Importantly, in risk assessment and regulation, in vitro approaches alone are not sufficient in linking the effects of pesticide exposure to human fertility. However, as CatSper present on human sperm have different natural ligands compared to CatSper in most common laboratory animals (e.g., mouse and rat), and therefore also is likely have different susceptibility to exogenous compounds, no good in vivo animal models currently exist to study chemical effects on human sperm function via interaction with human CatSper. Thus, until a relevant animal model may be identified or developed for in vivo exposure studies, using human sperm as in the presented in vitro model is currently the best (and only) option for a high-through put screening method. While in vitro data alone may not be sufficient for legal action and regulation it can be used to guide which chemicals/chemical mixtures to focus on in human epidemiological studies (e.g., time-to-pregnancy cohorts).

### 8. References

- Abell A and Ernst JP (2000) Semen quality and sexual hormones in greenhouse workers. Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment and Health **26** 492–500.
- Abell A, Juul S and Bonde JPE (2000) Time to pregnancy among female greenhouse workers. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment and Health* **26** 131–136.
- Agarwal A, Mulgund A, Hamada A and Chyatte MR (2015) A unique view on male infertility around the globe. *Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology* **13**.
- **ATSDR** (1997) Toxicological profile of chlorpyrifos. *Atlanta, GA: Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.*
- Béranger R, Hardy EM, Dexet C, Guldner L, Zaros C, Nougadère A, Metten MA, Chevrier C and Appenzeller BMR (2018) Multiple pesticide analysis in hair samples of pregnant French women: Results from the ELFE national birth cohort. *Environment International* 120 43–53.
- Béranger R, Hardy EM, Binter AC, Charles MA, Zaros C, Appenzeller BMR and Chevrier
   C (2020) Multiple pesticides in mothers' hair samples and children's measurements at birth: Results from the French national birth cohort (ELFE). *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 223 22–33.
- **Birch MR, Dissing S, Skakkebæk NE and Rehfeld A** (2021) Finasteride interferes with prostaglandin-induced CatSper signalling in human sperm. *Reproduction* **161** 561–572.
- **Blackmore PF, Beebe SJ, Danforth DR and Alexander N** (1990) Progesterone and 17αhydroxyprogesterone. Novel stimulators of calcium influx in human sperm. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **265** 1376–1380.
- Brenker C, Goodwin N, Weyand I, Kashikar ND, Naruse M, Krähling M, Müller A, Benjamin Kaupp U and Strünker T (2012) The CatSper channel: A polymodal chemosensor in human sperm. *EMBO Journal* **31** 1654–1665.
- Brenker C, Rehfeld A, Schiffer C, Kierzek M, Kaupp UB, Skakkebæk NE and Strünker T (2018) Synergistic activation of CatSper Ca2+ channels in human sperm by oviductal ligands and endocrine disrupting chemicals. *Human Reproduction* **33** 1915–1923.
- Bretveld R, Kik S, Hooiveld M, Van Rooij I, Zielhuis G and Roeleveld N (2008) Time-topregnancy among male greenhouse workers. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine* **65** 185–190.
- **Brown SG, Publicover SJ, Barratt CLR and Martins da Silva SJ** (2019) Human sperm ion channel (dys)function: implications for fertilization. *Human Reproduction Update* **25** 758–776.
- Cabrera LC and Pastor PM (2021) The 2019 European Union report on pesticide residues in food. *EFSA Journal* **19**.
- Chevrier C, Warembourg C, Gaudreau E, Monfort C, Le Blanc A, Guldner L and Cordier
   S (2013) Organochlorine pesticides, polychlorinated biphenyls, seafood consumption, and time-to-pregnancy. *Epidemiology* 24 251–260.
- Chiu YH, Williams PL, Mínguez-Alarcón L, Gillman M, Sun Q, Ospina M, Calafat AM, Hauser R and Chavarro JE (2018) Comparison of questionnaire-based estimation of

pesticide residue intake from fruits and vegetables with urinary concentrations of pesticide biomarkers. *Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology* **28** 31–39.

- **De Cock J, Westveer K, Heederik D, Te Velde E and Van Kooij R** (1994) Time to pregnancy and occupational exposure to pesticides in fruit growers in The Netherlands. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine* **51** 693–699.
- Curtis KM, Savitz DA, Weinberg CR and Arbuckle TE (1999) The effect of pesticide exposure on time to pregnancy. *Epidemiology* **10** 112–117.
- Dereumeaux C, Saoudi A, Pecheux M, Berat B, de Crouy-Chanel P, Zaros C, Brunel S, Delamaire C, le Tertre A, Lefranc A *et al.* (2016) Biomarkers of exposure to environmental contaminants in French pregnant women from the Elfe cohort in 2011. *Environment International* **97** 56–67.
- Egeberg DL, Kjærulff S, Hansen C, Petersen JH, Glensbjerg M, Skakkebæk NE, Jørgensen N and Almstrup K (2013) Image cytometer method for automated assessment of human spermatozoa concentration. *Andrology* **1** 615–623.
- Egeberg Palme DL, Rehfeld A, Bang AK, Nikolova KA, Kjærulff S, Petersen MR, Jeppesen JV, Glensbjerg M, Juul A, Skakkebæk NE *et al.* (2018) Viable acrosomeintact human spermatozoa in the ejaculate as a marker of semen quality and fertility status. *Human Reproduction* **33** 361–371.
- **Eisenbach M and Giojalas LC** (2006) Sperm guidance in mammals An unpaved road to the egg. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* **7** 276–285.
- European Commission (2021a) EU Pesticide Database.
- European Commission (2021b) EU Public Health, Biocides.
- Hardy EM, Dereumeaux C, Guldner L, Briand O, Vandentorren S, Oleko A, Zaros C and Appenzeller BMR (2021) Hair versus urine for the biomonitoring of pesticide exposure: Results from a pilot cohort study on pregnant women. *Environment International* **152**.
- Harley KG, Marks AR, Bradman A, Barr DB and Eskenazi B (2008) DDT exposure, work in agriculture, and time to pregnancy among farmworkers in California. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine* **50** 1335–1342.
- Heudorf U, Butte W, Schulz C and Angerer J (2006) Reference values for metabolites of pyrethroid and organophosphorous insecticides in urine for human biomonitoring in environmental medicine. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 209 293–299.
- Huen K, Bradman A, Harley K, Yousefi P, Boyd Barr D, Eskenazi B and Holland N (2012)
   Organophosphate pesticide levels in blood and urine of women and newborns living in an agricultural community. *Environmental Research* **117** 8–16.
- Jain T and Gupta RS (2007) Trends in the use of intracytoplasmic sperm injection in the United States. *The New England Journal of Medicine* **62** 727–728.
- Jensen BH, Petersen A, Nielsen E, Christensen T, Poulsen ME and Andersen JH (2015) Cumulative dietary exposure of the population of Denmark to pesticides. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* **83** 300–307.
- Kim KH, Kabir E and Jahan SA (2017) Exposure to pesticides and the associated human health effects. *Science of the Total Environment* **575** 525–535.
- **Kortenkamp A** (2014) Low dose mixture effects of endocrine disrupters and their implications for regulatory thresholds in chemical risk assessment. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology*

**19** 105–111.

- Koureas M, Karagkouni F, Rakitskii V, Hadjichristodoulou C, Tsatsakis A and Tsakalof A (2016) Serum levels of organochlorine pesticides in the general population of Thessaly, Greece, determined by HS-SPME GC-MS method. *Environmental Research* **148** 318– 321.
- Kupka MS, Ferraretti AP, de Mouzon J, Erb K, D'Hooghe T, Castilla JA, Calhaz-Jorge C, De Geyter C, Goossens V, Strohmer H et al. (2014) Assisted reproductive technology in Europe, 2010: Results generated from European registers by ESHRE. *Human Reproduction* 29 2099–2113.
- Larsen SB, Joffe M and Bonde JP (1998) Time to pregnancy and exposure to pesticides in Danish farmers. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine* **55** 278–283.
- Lishko P V., Botchkina IL and Kirichok Y (2011) Progesterone activates the principal Ca 2+ channel of human sperm. *Nature* **471** 387–392.
- Lishko P V., Kirichok Y, Ren D, Navarro B, Chung JJ and Clapham DE (2012) The control of male fertility by spermatozoan ion channels. *Annual Review of Physiology* **74** 453–475.
- Liu B, Mundt N, Miller M, Clapham DE, Kirichok Y and Lishko P V. (2021) Recording electrical currents across the plasma membrane of mammalian sperm cells. *Journal of Visualized Experiments* **2021** 1–32.
- Luo T, Chen H, Zou Q, Wang T, Cheng Y, Wang H, Wang F, Jin Z, Chen Y, Weng S *et al.* (2019) A novel copy number variation in CATSPER2 causes idiopathic male infertility with normal semen parameters. *Human Reproduction* **34** 414–423.
- Martins Da Silva SJ, Brown SG, Sutton K, King L V., Ruso H, Gray DW, Wyatt PG, Kelly
   MC, Barratt CLR and Hope AG (2017) Drug discovery for male subfertility using highthroughput screening: A new approach to an unsolved problem. *Human Reproduction* 32 974–984.
- Miller MR, Mannowetz N, Iavarone AT, Safavi R, Gracheva EO, Smith JF, Hill RZ, Bautista DM, Kirichok Y and Lishko P V. (2016) Unconventional endocannabinoid signaling governs sperm activation via the sex hormone progesterone. *Science* 352 555–559.
- Molina LCP, Luque GM, Balestrini PA, Marín-Briggiler CI, Romarowski A and Buffone MG (2018) Molecular basis of human sperm capacitation. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology* **6**.
- Norén E, Lindh C, Rylander L, Glynn A, Axelsson J, Littorin M, Faniband M, Larsson E and Nielsen C (2020) Concentrations and temporal trends in pesticide biomarkers in urine of Swedish adolescents, 2000–2017. *Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology* **30** 756–767.
- Nougadère A, Sirot V, Kadar A, Fastier A, Truchot E, Vergnet C, Hommet F, Baylé J,
   Gros P and Leblanc JC (2012) Total diet study on pesticide residues in France: Levels in food as consumed and chronic dietary risk to consumers. *Environment International* 45 135–150.
- **Oates L and Cohen M** (2011) Assessing diet as a modifiable risk factor for pesticide exposure. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* **8** 1792– 1804.
- Okhovati M, Zare M, Zare F, Bazrafshan MS and Bazrafshan A (2015) Trends in Global

Assisted Reproductive Technologies Research: a Scientometrics study. *Electronic Physician* **7** 1597–1601.

- Olesen IA, Andersson AM, Aksglaede L, Skakkebaek NE, Rajpert-de Meyts E, Joergensen N and Juul A (2017) Clinical, genetic, biochemical, and testicular biopsy findings among 1,213 men evaluated for infertility. *Fertility and Sterility* **107** 74-82.e7.
- Oliva A, Spira A and Multigner L (2001) Contribution of environmental factors to the risk of male infertility. *Human Reproduction* **16** 1768–1776.
- Peng FJ, Hardy EM, Mezzache S, Bourokba N, Palazzi P, Stojiljkovic N, Bastien P, Li J, Soeur J and Appenzeller BMR (2020) Exposure to multiclass pesticides among female adult population in two Chinese cities revealed by hair analysis. *Environment International* **138** 105633.
- Petrelli G and Figà-Talamanca I (2001) Reduction in fertility in male greenhouse workers exposed to pesticides. *European Journal of Epidemiology* **17** 675–677.
- **Potashnik G, Goldsmith J and Insler V** (1984) Dibromochloropropane-induced Reduction of the Sex-ratio in Man. *Andrologia* **16** 213–218.
- Publicover S (2017) Regulation of Sperm Behavior The Role(s) of [Ca2+]i Signalling. In *The Sperm Cell*, Second Edi.
- Publicover S, Harper C V and Barratt C (2007) [Ca2+]i signalling in sperm Making the most of what you've got. *Nature Cell Biology* **9** 235–242.
- Publicover SJ, Giojalas LC, Teves ME, De Oliveira GSMMH, Garcia AAM, Barratt CLR and Harper CV (2008) Ca 2+ signalling in the control of motility and guidance in mammalian sperm. *Frontiers in Bioscience* **13** 5623–5637.
- Ramos JJ, Huetos O, González S, Esteban M, Calvo E, Pérez-Gómez B and Castaño A (2017) Organochlorinated pesticides levels in a representative sample of the Spanish adult population: The Bioambient.es project. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* **220** 217–226.
- Rathore HS and Nollet LML (2019) *Pesticides Evaluation of Environmental Pollution*. CRC Press.
- **Rehfeld A** (2020) Revisiting the action of steroids and triterpenoids on the human sperm Ca2+ channel CatSper. *Molecular Human Reproduction* **26** 816–824.
- Rehfeld A, Dissing S and Skakkebæk NE (2016) Chemical UV filters mimic the effect of progesterone on ca2+ signaling in human sperm cells. *Endocrinology* **157** 4297–4308.
- Rehfeld A, Egeberg DL, Almstrup K, Petersen JH, Dissing S and Skakkebæk NE (2018) EDC IMPACT: Chemical UV filters can affect human sperm function in a progesteronelike manner. *Endocrine Connections* **7** 16–25.
- Rehfeld A, Palme DLE, Almstrup K, Juul A and Skakkebaek NE (2019) Medium-throughput screening assays for assessment of effects on Ca2+- signaling and acrosome reaction in human sperm. *Journal of Visualized Experiments* **2019** 1–9.
- Rehfeld A, Andersson AM and Skakkebæk NE (2020) Bisphenol A Diglycidyl Ether (BADGE) and Bisphenol Analogs, but Not Bisphenol A (BPA), Activate the CatSper Ca2+ Channel in Human Sperm. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* **11** 1–11.
- Rennhack A, Schiffer C, Brenker C, Fridman D, Nitao ET, Cheng YM, Tamburrino L, Balbach M, Stölting G, Berger TK et al. (2018) A novel cross-species inhibitor to study the function of CatSper Ca2+ channels in sperm. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 175 3144–3161.

- Di Renzo GC, Conry JA, Blake J, Defrancesco MS, Martin JNJ, Mccue KA, Richmond D, Shah A, Sutton P, Woodruff TJ *et al.* (2015) International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics opinion on reproductive health impacts of exposure to toxic environmental chemicals. *International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics* **131** 219– 225.
- Sallmén M, Liesivuori J, Taskinen H, Lindbohm ML, Anttila A, Aalto L and Hemminki K (2003) Time to pregnancy among the wives of Finnish greenhouse workers. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment and Health* **29** 85–93.
- Sanborn M, Kerr KJ, Sanin LH, Cole DC, Bassil KL and Vakil C (2007) Non-Cancer Health Effects of Pesticides Systematic Review and Implications for Family Doctors Pesticides: Effets Sur La Santé, Outre Le Cancer Revue Systématique et Implications Pour Le Médecin de Famille. In Canadian Family Physician • Le Médecin de Famille Canadien.
- Saoudi A, Fréry N, Zeghnoun A, Bidondo ML, Deschamps V, Göen T, Garnier R and Guldner L (2014) Serum levels of organochlorine pesticides in the French adult population: The French National Nutrition and Health Study (ENNS), 2006-2007. Science of the Total Environment 472 1089–1099.
- Schiffer C, Müller A, Egeberg DL, Alvarez L, Brenker C, Rehfeld A, Frederiksen H,
   Wäschle B, Kaupp UB, Balbach M et al. (2014) Direct action of endocrine disrupting chemicals on human sperm. *EMBO Reports*.
- Shannon M, Rehfeld A, Frizzell C, Livingstone C, McGonagle C, Skakkebaek NE,
   Wielogórska E and Connolly L (2016) In vitro bioassay investigations of the endocrine disrupting potential of steviol glycosides and their metabolite steviol, components of the natural sweetener Stevia. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 427 65–72.
- Shi L, Wan Y, Liu J, He Z, Xu S and Xia W (2021) Insecticide fipronil and its transformation products in human blood and urine: Assessment of human exposure in general population of China. Science of the Total Environment 786.
- Skakkebaek N, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Buck Louis G, Toppari J, Andersson A, Eisenberg
   M, Jensen T, Jørgensen N, Swan S, Sapra K *et al.* (2015) Male Reproductive
   Disorders and Fertility Trends: Influences of Environment and Genetic Susceptibility.
- Skakkebæk NE, Lindahl-Jacobsen R, Levine H, Andersson A-M, Jørgensen N, Main KM, Lidegaard Ø, Priskorn L, Holmboe SA, Bräuner E V. *et al.* (2022) Environmental factors in declining human fertility. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology* **18** 139–157.
- **Stephenson GR and Solomon KR** (2007) Fate and Movement of Pesticides in the Environment. In *Pesticides and The Environmant*, p 418. Canadian Network of Toxicology Centres Press.
- Strünker T, Goodwin N, Brenker C, Kashikar ND, Weyand I, Seifert R and Kaupp UB (2011) The CatSper channel mediates progesterone-induced Ca 2+ influx in human sperm. *Nature* **471** 382–387.
- Tavares RS, Mansell S, Barratt CLR, Wilson SM, Publicover SJ and Ramalho-Santos J (2013) p,p'-DDE activates CatSper and compromises human sperm function at environmentally relevant concentrations. *Human Reproduction (Oxford, England)* **28** 3167–3177.
- Thonneau PF, Abell A, Larsen SB, Bonde JP, Joffe M, Clavert A, Ducot B, Multigner L and Danscher G (1999a) Effects of pesticide exposure on time to pregnancy. Results of a multicenter study in France and Denmark. *American Journal of Epidemiology* **150**

157–163.

- Thonneau P, Larsen SB, Abell A, Clavert A, Bonde JPE, Ducot B and Multigner L (1999b) Time to pregnancy and paternal exposure to pesticides in preliminary results from Danish and French studies. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment and Health* 25 62–63.
- **Ulsamer AG, Marzulli FN and Coen RW** (1973) Hexachlorophene concentrations in blood associated with the use of products containing hexachlorophene. *Food and Cosmetics Toxicology* **11** 625–633.
- Wang H, McGoldrick LL and Chung JJ (2020) Sperm ion channels and transporters in male fertility and infertility. *Nature Reviews Urology* 18.
- Wang A, Wan Y, Zhou L, Xia W, Guo Y, Mahai G, Yang Z, Xu S and Zhang R (2021) Neonicotinoid insecticide metabolites in the seminal plasma: Associations with semen quality. *Science of The Total Environment* 151407.
- Whorton D, Milby TH, Krauss RM and Stubbs HA (1979) Testicular function in DBCP exposed pesticide workers. *Journal of Occupational Medicine* **21** 161–166.
- Wielgomas B and Piskunowicz M (2013) Biomonitoring of pyrethroid exposure among rural and urban populations in northern Poland. *Chemosphere* **93** 2547–2553.
- Wielgomas B, Nahorski W and Czarnowski W (2013) Urinary concentrations of pyrethroid metabolites in the convenience sample of an urban population of Northern Poland. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* **216** 295–300.
- Williams HL, Mansell S, Alasmari W, Brown SG, Wilson SM, Sutton KA, Miller MR, Lishko P V., Barratt CLR, Publicover SJ et al. (2015) Specific loss of CatSper function is sufficient to compromise fertilizing capacity of human spermatozoa. *Human Reproduction* **30** 2737–2746.
- Winter CK (2015) Chronic dietary exposure to pesticide residues in the United States. International Journal of Food Contamination 2.
- Ye X, Pierik FH, Hauser R, Duty S, Angerer J, Park MM, Burdorf A, Hofman A, Jaddoe VWV, Mackenbach JP et al. (2008) Urinary metabolite concentrations of organophosphorous pesticides, bisphenol A, and phthalates among pregnant women in Rotterdam, the Netherlands: The Generation R study. *Environmental Research* 108 260–267.
- Yuan Y, Ding X, Cheng Y, Kang H, Luo T, Zhang X, Kuang H, Chen Y, Zeng X and Zhang
   D (2020) PFOA evokes extracellular Ca2+ influx and compromises progesteroneinduced response in human sperm. *Chemosphere* 241 125074.
- Zou QX, Peng Z, Zhao Q, Chen HY, Cheng YM, Liu Q, He YQ, Weng SQ, Wang HF, Wang T et al. (2017) Diethylstilbestrol activates CatSper and disturbs progesterone actions in human spermatozoa. *Human Reproduction* 32 290–298.

# Appendix 1 – Supplemental material

### Appendix 1.1 - Table S1

TABLE S1. Inactive pesticides ranked according to the mean relative peak Ca2+-signal\* induced at 10  $\mu M$ 

Rank:	Compound:	CAS #:	Mean relative signal at 10 µM (in % of paired progesterone induced response) (n=3):
29	3-(2,2-Dichlorovinyl)-2,2-dimethylcyclopropanecar- boxylic acid (CL2CA)	55701-05-8	7.96
30	3,5,6-Trichloro-2-pyridinol (TCPy)	6515-38-4	5.75
31	Bifenthrin	82657-04-3	5.41
32	Pyrimethanil	53112-28-0	5.31
33	Dichloroprop-P	15165-67-0	4.96
34	Metolachlor	51218-45-2	4.63
35	Diuron	330-54-1	4.01
36	1,2,4-triazol	288-88-0	3.96
37	Azoxystrobin	131860-33-8	3.88
38	Imidacloprid	138261-41-3	3.64
39	Glyphosate	1071-83-6	3.30
40	3-Methyl-4-Nitrophenol (3Me4NP)	2581-34-2	3.06
41	Propamocarb	24579-73-5	2.71
42	Dimethyl phosphate	813-78-5	2.70
43	Terbutryn	886-50-0	2.64
44	p-Nitrophenol	100-02-7	2.57
45	Fludioxonil	131341-86-1	2.23
46	Carbendazim	10605-21-7	2.11
47	MCPA	94-74-6	1.93
48	Месоргор	93-65-2	1.77
49	Fipronil	120068-37-3	1.70
50	2,4-Dichlorophenoxyacetic acid (2,4-D)	94-75-7	1.36
51	Diethyl phosphate	598-02-7	1.33
52	2-Isopropyl-6-methyl-4-pyrimidinol (IMPy)	2814-20-2	1.30
53	Thiabendazole	148-79-8	0.97

\*the peak Ca2+-signal induced by the pesticides at 10  $\mu$ M divided by the peak Ca2+-signal induced by pro-gesterone at 5  $\mu$ M in the same experiment.

### Appendix 1.2 - Table S2

TABLE S2. The additional 44 environmental chemicals included in the larger mixture.

Compound:	CAS #:	Author (Year):
Benzylparaben	94-18-8	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Hexylparaben	1083-27-8	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Homosalate	118-56-9	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Nonylparaben	38713-56-3	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Padimate O	21245-02-3	Schiffer et al. (2014)
4-methylbenzophenone	134-84-9	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Benzophenone-3 / oxybenzone	131-57-7	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Benzophenone-7	85-19-8	Schiffer et al. (2014)
DDT dehydrochloride	72-55-9	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Chlorophenothane	50-29-3	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Dieldrin	60-57-1	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Methoxy-DDT	72-43-5	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Triclosan	3380-34-5	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Vinclozoline	50471-44-8	Schiffer et al. (2014)
3-(4-methylbenzylidene) camphor	36861-47-9	Schiffer et al. (2014)
3-benzylidene camphor; benzal camphor	15087-24-8	Schiffer et al. (2014)
α-zearalenol	36455-72-8	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Octinoxate	5466-77-3	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Octocrylene	6197-30-4	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Perfluorooctanoic acid	335-67-1	Schiffer et al. (2014)
TributyItin acetate	56-36-0	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Tributyltin chloride	1461-22-9	Schiffer et al. (2014)
2-phenylphenol	90-43-7	Schiffer et al. (2014)
4-nonylphenol	104-40-5	Schiffer et al. (2014)
4-octylphenol	1806-26-4	Schiffer et al. (2014)
4-phenylphenol	92-69-3	Schiffer et al. (2014)
4-tert-octylphenol	140-66-9	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Diethylstilbestrol / stilbestrol	56-53-1	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Benzyl butyl phthalate	85-68-7	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Dibutyl phthalate / di-n-butyl phthalat	84-74-2	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Di-iso-butyl phthalat	84-69-5	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Dipentyl phthalate / di-n-pentyl phthalat	131-18-0	Schiffer et al. (2014)
Methyl anthranilate	134-09-8	Rehfeld et al. (2016)
Isoamyl P-methoxycinnamate	71617-10-2	Rehfeld et al. (2016)
Ethylhexyl salicylate	118-60-5	Rehfeld et al. (2016)
Benzylidene camphor sulfonic acid	56039-58-8	Rehfeld et al. (2016)
Butyl methoxydibenzoylmethane	70356-09-1	Rehfeld et al. (2016)
Diethylamino hydroxybenzoyl hexyl benzoate	302776-68-7	Rehfeld et al. (2016)
Bisphenol G	127-54-8	Rehfeld et al. (2020)

Bisphenol AF	1478-61-1	Rehfeld et al. (2020)
Bisphenol C	79-97-0	Rehfeld et al. (2020)
Bisphenol A diglycidyl ether	1675-54-3	Rehfeld et al. (2020)
Bisphenol B	77-40-7	Rehfeld et al. (2020)
Bisphenol BP	1844-01-5	Rehfeld et al. (2020)

### Appendix 1.3 - Table S3

**TABLE 0.1.** The concentrations for each active pesticide used in the investigations including the specific CatSper inhibitor RU1968 and the investigations of changes in pHi.

Compound:	Concentration:	Compound:	Concentration:	
Milbemectin A4	10 µN	Pentachlorophenol		50 µM
Milbemectin A3	10 µN	l Prochloraz		50 µM
Chlorpyrifos	50 µN	l Cypermethrin		50 µM
Prosulfocarb	50 µN	l Propiconazole		50 µM
Fipronil Sulfone	50 µN	Chlorothalonil		25 µM
Trifluralin	50 µN	I Permethrin		50 µM
Endosulfan	25 µN	I Deltamethrin		50 µM
Hexachlorophene	10 µN	I Tebuconazole		50 µM
Metofluthrin	25 µN	Desthioprothioconazole		50 µM
Imazalil	50 µN	l Boscalid		50 µM
Pyraclostrobin	50 μN	I Triticonazole		50 µM
Fenitrothion	50 μN	I 3-Phenoxybenzoic acid		50 µM
Oxadiazon	50 µN	l Cyprodinil		50 µM
Lindane	50 µN	I Prothioconazole		50 µM

These concentrations are close to the EC100 for each individual pesticide.

### Appendix 1.4 - Table S4

TABLE 0.2. Human pesticide exposure.

Human Pesticide Exposure						
Compound:	CAS #:	Matrix	Concentration (unit)	Author (Year)		
Milbemectin A4	51596-11-3	R	0.044 (mg/kg)	Cabrera and Pastor (2021)		
Milbemectin A3	51596-10-2	R	0.044 (mg/kg)	Cabrera and Pastor (2021)		
Chlorpyrifos	2921-88-2	В	0.4 (ng/mL)	Huen <i>et al.</i> (2012)		
		I	2.376 (ng/kg/day)	Winter (2015)		
Prosulfocarb	52888-80-9	Н	0.62 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		Н	0.26 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		Н	0.31 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		U	3.03 × 10° (pg/mL)	Hardy <i>et al</i> . (2021)		
Fipronil Sulfone	120068-36-2	В	1.41 (ng/mL)	Shi <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		н	10.51 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		н	3.05 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		н	1.75 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		н	48.7 (pg/mg)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		0	5.06 (pg/mL)	Hardy et al. (2021)		
Trifluralin	1582-09-8	Н	0.17 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		Н	0.11 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		Н	0.04 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		Н	1.34 (pg/mg)	Hardy <i>et al</i> . (2021)		
		U	7.47 (pg/mL)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
Endosulfan*	115-29-7	н	0.4 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		Н	0.15 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		Н	<lod< td=""><td>Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)</td></lod<>	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		Н	7.81 (pg/mg)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		U	5.5 (pg/mL)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		I	9.3737 (ng/kg/day)	Winter (2015)		
Hexachlorophene	70-30-4	В	0.24 (ng/mL)	Ulsamer <i>et al.</i> (1973)		
Metofluthrin	240494-70-6					
Imazalil	35554-44-0	Н	1.63 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		Н	<lod< td=""><td>Peng <i>et al</i>. (2020)</td></lod<>	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		Н	0.56 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		I	0.5742 (ng/kg/day)	Winter (2015)		
Pyraclostrobin	175013-18-0	Н	0.04 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		Н	0.06 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
		Н	0.02 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al.</i> (2020)		
Fenitrothion	122-14-5	1	0.0132 (ng/kg/day)	Winter (2015)		
Oxadiazon	19666-30-9	н	0.29 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)		
		Н	0.01 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		Н	0.06 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		Н	1.96 (pg/mg)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		U	<lod< td=""><td>Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)</td></lod<>	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
Lindane	58-89-9	н	2.2 (pg/mg)	Béranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)		
		Н	0.36 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		Н	0.59 (pg/mg)	Peng <i>et al</i> . (2020)		
		Н	90.5 (pg/mg)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		U	1.35 (pg/mL)	Hardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)		
		I	0.0693 (ng/kg/day)	Winter (2015)		

Pentachlorophenol	87-86-5	H H	28.47 (pg/mg) Be 0.6 (pg/mg) Pe	éranger <i>et al.</i> (2018) leng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		H H	0.11 (pg/mg) Pe 1041 (pg/mg) Ha	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020) lardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)
Prochloraz	67747-09-5	н	0.028 (pg/mg) Bé	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		H H	0.25 (pg/mg) Pe 0.39 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020) eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
Cypermethrin	52315-07-8	Н	2.86 (pg/mg) Bé	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		н	3.89 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		н	3.21 (pg/mg) Pe	eng et al. (2020)
			0.75 (pg/mg) H	lardy et al. $(2021)$
		I	8.9699 (ng/kg/day) W	Vinter (2015)
Propiconazole	60207-90-1	н	1.44 (pg/mg) Be	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		Н	0.36 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al</i> . (2020)
		н	0.73 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		1	0.0002 (ng/kg/day) W	Vinter (2015)
Chlorothalonil	1897-45-6	I	0.1205 (ng/kg/day) W	Vinter (2015)
Permethrin	52645-53-1	Н	91.61 (pg/mg) Bé	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		Н	25.1 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		н	15.7 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		н	1241 (pg/mg) Ha	lardy et al. (2021)
		I	73.4122 (ng/kg/day) W	Vinter (2015)
Deltamethrin	52018-63-5	н	0.651 (ng/mg) Bé	éranger et al. (2018)
Denametrini	52510-00-5	н	0 (pg/mg) Pe	leng et al. $(2020)$
		н	0 (pg/mg) Pe	leng et al. (2020)
		Н	44.1 (pg/mg) Ha	lardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)
		U	<lod ha<="" td=""><td>lardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)</td></lod>	lardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)
Tebuconazole	107534-96-3	н	0.62 (pg/mg) Bé	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		Н	0.26 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al</i> . (2020)
		Н	1.19 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
Desthioprothioconazole	120983-64-4			
Boscalid	188425-85-6	н	1.41 (pg/mg) Bé	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		Н	<lod pe<="" td=""><td>eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)</td></lod>	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		Н	<lod pe<="" td=""><td>eng <i>et al</i>. (2020)</td></lod>	eng <i>et al</i> . (2020)
Triticonazole	131983-72-7			
3-Phenoxybenzoic acid	3739-38-6	Н	3.76 (pg/mg) Be	éranger <i>et al</i> . (2018)
		Н	1.28 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		н	0.79 (pg/mg) Pe	leng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		н	35.3 (pg/mg) Ha	lardy <i>et al.</i> (2021)
		0	5189 (pg/mL) Ha	
			1.00 ^ 10 (pg/11L) N( 303 (pg/mL) W/	Vielances et al. $(2020)$
		U	13.29 × 10 <sup>3</sup> (pg/mL) W	Vielgomas and Piskunowicz (2013)
Cyprodinil	121552-61-2	н	0.175 (pa/ma) Bé	éranger <i>et al.</i> (2018)
~ 1		н	0 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		н	0 (pg/mg) Pe	eng <i>et al.</i> (2020)
		I	12.9971 (ng/kg/day) W	Vinter (2015)
Prothioconazole	178928-70-6	R	0.079 (mg/kg) Ca	Cabrera and Pastor (2021)

R= pesticide residue on food products, H= hair, U= urine, B=blood plasma, I=estimated intake. \*β-endosulfan.

### Appendix 1.5 - Figure F1



**FIGURE S1.** Left, Normalized dose-response data for hexachlorophene and boscalid where no dose-response rela-tion is present. Right, Normalized dose-response data for lindane and 3-phenoxybenzoic acid that did not yield saturated dose-response curves.













**FIGURE S2.** Dose-inhibition data for the remaining 22 active pesticides. Right column, inhibition of Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM progesterone after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer control and different concentrations of the pesticides. Middle column, inhibition

of Ca2+-signals induced by 100 nM PGE1 after 5 minutes of preincubation with the negative buffer control and different concentrations of the pesticides: Normalized dose-response relation ( $n \ge 3$ , with  $\ge 3$  different donors) of the Ca2+-signals in-duced by 100 nM progesterone and PGE1 after 5 minutes of preincubation with different concentrations of the pesticides.

### Direct effects of pesticides and pesticide metabolites on the CatSper Ca<sup>2+</sup>-channel in human sperm

**Background:** Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling controls sperm cell functions necessary for successful fertilization. Multiple endocrine disrupting chemicals have been found to interfere with normal Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells through an activation of the sperm-specific CatSper Ca<sup>2+</sup>-channel, which is vital for normal male fertility.

**Objectives:** We investigated 53 pesticides for their ability to interfere with CatSper mediated Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling and function in human sperm cells.

**Methods:** Effects of the pesticides on  $Ca^{2+}$ -signaling in human sperm cells were evaluated using a  $Ca^{2+}$ -fluorometric assay. Effects via CatSper were assessed using the specific CatSper inhibitor RU1968. Effects on human sperm function and viability were assessed using an image cytometry-based acrosome reaction assay and the modified Kremer's sperm–mucus penetration assay.

**Results:** 28 of 53 pesticides were found to induce  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals in human sperm cells at 10 µM. The majority of these 28 active pesticides induced  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals through CatSper and interfered with subsequent  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals induced by the two endogenous CatSper ligands progesterone and prostaglandin E1. Multiple active pesticides were found to affect  $Ca^{2+}$ -mediated sperm functions and viability at 10 µM. Low nM dose mixtures of the active pesticides alone or in combination with other environmental chemicals were found to significantly induce  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals and inhibit  $Ca^{2+}$ -signals induced subsequently by progesterone and prostaglandin E1.

**Conclusions:** Our results show that pesticides, both alone and in low nM dose mixtures, interfere with normal Ca<sup>2+</sup>-signaling in human sperm cells *in vitro* at physiologically relevant concentrations. Biomonitoring of pesticides in relevant matrices such as blood and reproductive fluids is very limited and the effects of real time human pesticide exposure on human sperm cells and fertility thus remains largely unknown. To which extent human pesticide exposure affects the chances of a successful fertilization in humans *in vivo* needs further research.



The Danish Environmental Protection Agency Tolderlundsvej 5 DK - 5000 Odense C

www.mst.dk